BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

March 21, 2006
The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, March 21, 2006 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman 


David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman



Richard J. Quintal, Jr. 


Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager 

SWEARING IN

Town Clerk Laurence Pizer swore in Captain Stanley Eldridge who had been a member of the Plymouth Fire Department for 14 years.  Prior to that, Captain Eldridge had been a member of the Bourne Fire Department for 4 years.

Chairman Tavares offered congratulations and appreciation for the work that he had done on behalf of the Board 

TOwn Manager’s Report
Commonwealth Capital Program – Mr. Sylvia announced that the Town of Plymouth had been notified that it had received a Commonwealth Capital Program score of 112 points, placing us 3rd out of the 131 communities that had filed 2006 applications.  The program included a rating system of communities.  Essentially, the higher your point total the better chances of getting grants.  The points were based on smart growth and sound planning principles.  

This ranking placed Plymouth in a very competitive position when applying for grants such as: 

Public Works Economic Development Program (EOT)

Community Development Action Grant Program (DHCD)

Transit Node Grant Program (DHCD)

State Revolving Fund (EOEA - DEP)

DEP Brownfields Funding (EOEA - DEP)

Self-Help Program (EOEA)

Urban Self-Help Program (EOEA)

Agricultural Preservation Restriction Program (EOEA - DAR)

Land Acquisition Programs (EOEA - DCR, DAR, DFG)

Off-Street Parking Program (EOAF) 

It was important to note that our high ranking was also a benchmark for the quality of planning and the level sophistication of the various techniques adopted by the Town.
Chairman Tavares thanked Mr. Sylvia and all others involved on behalf of the Town.  
Website – Mr. Sylvia also announced that they were in the process of upgrading the Town’s website.  He explained that they were working with Virtual Town Hall to upgrade the site so that features like on line bill pay would be available in approximately six (6) months to a year.  Mr. Sylvia invited everyone to look at Virtual Town Hall’s website, as they have are looking  at the designs similar to the City of Marlboro and Duke’s County and would appreciate any input.  He said the website is www.virtualtownhall.net.  Mr. Sylvia thanked the IT Director Joseph Young for all of his efforts on this project. Mr. Sylvia explained that he would be providing them with a draft mock up before it goes live.  
LICENSES 
Seasonal Liquor Renewals

· Pinewood Lodge,  Inc. d/b/a Pinewood Lodge

190 Pinewood Lodge, Albert Saunders (Manager)

Request renewal of the following licenses:

Common Victualler’s License

Comprehensive Entertainment Licenses, Groups I, II, III, IV
Vice Chairman Malaguti moved the above licenses and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

· Sandy Pond Golf, Inc. d/b/a Atlantic Country Club

450 Little Sandy Pond Road, Paul Whiting (Manager)

Request renewal of the following licenses:

Common Victualler’s License

Comprehensive Entertainment, Groups I, II, III

Early Sunday Opening

Sunday Entertainment (Music, dancing)

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved the above licenses and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

· Double C, Inc. d/b/a Campy’s
531 Federal Furnace Road

Request renewal for the following licenses:

Comprehensive Entertainment, Groups I, II, III

Sunday Entertainment, TV, dancing, live entertainment
Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above licenses and Selectman Schena seconded. Voted 4-0 approved.
Vote to set Seasonal Population

ABCC requests an estimate of Resident Seasonal Population – estimated at 86,113.
Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to set the seasonal population to 86,113 and Selectman Schena seconded. Voted 4-0 approved.
2005 Report to ABCC

Requests the Boards signatures on the ABCC list of seasonal licenses disapproved or not submitted for 2006 renewal.
Vice Chairman Malaguti moved the above request and Selectman Schena seconded. Voted 4-0 approved.
Selectman Schena said asked Mr. Sylvia about the ABCC and who it fell under.  Mr. Schena was very disheartened after attending a hearing at the ABCC.  Mr. Sylvia responded that he thought it fell under the Treasurer’s Office, but he would find out for Selectman Schena.  
LICENSES (continued)

North End Tavern, Inc., 213 Standish Avenue is requesting the following licenses in conjunction with their request for an annual all alcohol restaurant license:

· Common Victualler

· Comprehensive Entertainment, Radio, tv

· Sunday Entertainment, Radio, tv

· Extension of Hours

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.
Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above licenses and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.
14 Union Street Corp. d/b/a 14 Union, 14 Union Street is requesting permission to remain closed until April 4th, 2006 for completing repairs and renovations.  We originally granted them permission to be closed from January 15, 2006 until March 1, 2006.
Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above closing and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.
ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Minutes – The Board approved the minutes of March 14, 2006, on a motion from Schena and second from Selectman Malaguti. Voted 4-0 approved.

Donation – The Board accepted as a charitable donation from Red Robin Inc. to the Fire Department, .50 cents for every Gourmet Burger sold during Red Robin’s Grand Opening week. The opening was scheduled for May 1, 2006.

Appointment – Ms. Judy Holmes was appointed to the Plymouth Cultural Council.  She has been associated with the arts for over thirty years. There were presently three vacancies on this committee.

Appointment – Ms. Catherine Weinstein was appointed to the Recycling Committee. There are presently two vacancies on this committee.

Appointment – Ms. Barbara Zimman and Mrs. Ronnie Hirshhorn were appointed to the No Place for Hate Committee.  There were presently two open vacancies.
Historical Preservation Restriction – The Board executed a historical preservation restriction for the Harlow House.  Town Counsel had reviewed the restriction and is authorizing the Board to sign.

Letter – The Board signed and sent a letter to our federal delegation thanking them for their past support and asking them for continued support for federal funding in regards to the Joslin Property.

PUBLIC LIQUOR HEARING – NORTH END TAVERN 
The Board held a liquor hearing to consider application for a new annual all alcohol restaurant license for the North End Tavern, 213 Standish Avenue. 
Mr. Richard Cornetta, attorney representing the applicant, introduced Mr. Glen Fernandez and Mr. Edward Pacheco, both residents of Plymouth and co-owners of the North End.  Mr. Cornetta noted one clerical mistake in the application was the answer “yes” to question #13, which should have been checked “no.” 
PUBLIC LIQUOR HEARING – NORTH END TAVERN (continued)
Mr. Cornetta explained that this location was the former location of the Rock Café and that they wanted to bring some local flavor back to the neighborhood.  They said that they project 80% of revenues to come from food products and 20% to come from alcoholic beverages.  He explained they would employ approximately 10 employees and have 90 seats in the restaurant.
Selectman Quintal requested that the new applicants be courteous of the shared driveway and perhaps clean up the front of the property also.  Mr. Pacheco said that they wanted to connect back to the neighborhood and community. He also mentioned that they had already met with their next door neighbor Mr. Costa.  

After a little more discussion, Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the license and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

FIRE ASSESSMENT PRESENTATION
Mr. Sylvia explained that they had engaged a consultant, Mr. Travis Miller, to research and give his assessment several months back after approval was given from Town Meeting.  He explained that there was a steering committee who oversaw this process.  Mr. Sylvia thanked Mr. Miller and the staff involved for their work and looks forward to the implementation state.  He said that it would further enhance the Town’s ability to provide fire service to community.  Mr. Sylvia said that this report would be available on the web site.  

Mr. Travis Miller gave a presentation on his assessment to the Board of Selectmen on the Fire Department.  He explained that he had the opportunity to work with several steering committees and that this one had been a pleasure. 
Mr. Miller started the presentation by explaining the Scope of Services.  He explained that the report was done in an effort to control overtime issues that occurred due to lack of staff caused primarily by Early Retirement.  He explained that the Town had developed a scope of work which focused on management systems.  He explained that he had conducted interviews with the fire department, collected and analyzed their workload, staffing, deployment and service levels in the department by utilizing best practices reviews.  

Mr. Travis presented the Board with several findings and recommendations, including but not limited to, a slower than average response time due to the large geography of the Town.  He explained that no formal response time targets had been adopted by the Town and that we needed to establish a universal level of service.  He commented that the Town needed to focus on dispatch time and reflex time.  He explained that stations needed to be in village centers or we wouldn’t be able hit the targets.   He explained that the new AD Makepeace development would require an additional engine because of proximity to its location or the Town should consider the adoption of a residential sprinkler ordinance in that development.  Mr. Miller also spoke about appropriate staffing impacts such as vacation time, sick time, employee tenure and the like.  He spoke about overtime vs. hiring additional employees.  Mr. Miller recommended that the Town add a total number of 20 positions:  11 firefighters and 9 officers.   He explained that the current management system in the Fire Department failed to provide for key issues such as a mission statement and clear goals and objectives, information about operations, information about the budget and key issues such as overtime.  He felt a working group comprised of the Chief Offers and others from the Dept. should work to address these issues.  He proposed the promotion of Shift Commanders to “Battalion Chiefs”.  He also said they needed clarification of the responsibilities for the two Deputy Chief positions and monthly management team meetings with the Chief, Deputy Chiefs, Training Chief, Prevention Chief and Battalion Chiefs.  He explained that consistent and formal training should be an important issue.  He also commented that the Town should develop an employee appraisal system for all staff.  He spoke about vehicle maintenance and the need for another mechanic and the issue of Emergency Medical Services.  He explained that the EMS contractor pays no rent, and their agreement does little to enhance services to the Town, as no service targets are set and therefore no penalties exist.  He commented that the Fire Union had expressed an interest in increasing their level of involvement with EMS services, particularly transport.  He stated that the Town should do an RFP for EMS Service to see what other companies could offer and at the very least; we needed to look at revenue sharing from them.  He said that the Fire Department should be encouraged to submit a bid. 
FIRE ASSESSMENT PRESENTATION (continued)

Mr. Miller stated that the total cost for his recommendations would be $503,000.00, which would increase staffing, reclassify shift commanders, and add one vehicle mechanic position.  

All of the Selectmen thanked Mr. Miller for his concise and illuminating report.  Vice Chairman Malaguti felt it was an eye-opener, as he thought that the Town was getting a good deal.  Chairman Tavares felt the report was helpful and consolidated many things that we had heard and that now it might be easier to implement the processes.  Chairman Tavares also stated that the EMS piece was a surprise to him as well.   Selectman Quintal explained that this report solidified a lot of things he already knew but that it was good to see them in one report.  Selectman Quintal had issues with the fees that we were charging and the lack of compensation for first responders.  Mr. Miller responded that we were first responders by law and that according to the Federal Government, without patient transport you could not charge EMS.  Mr. Quintal asked what would happen if you had an engine out with a medical emergency, and a fire occurred.  Mr. Miller said that that is a risk management issue.  
Vice Chairman Malaguti also asked what would happen if our drivers drove the ambulance.  Mr. Miller stated that the Town should get paid through a third party provider.  Selectman Schena synopsized the present situation.  He explained that we opened a station without hiring any new firemen and then we allowed Early Retirement to take place when we couldn’t afford to do that.  He explained that this was how we arrived in our present situation.  Selectman Schena asked Mr. Miller to touch upon having a fire station in the Makepeace Development.  Mr. Miller said that other units could handle it but the response time would be very high.  He also said that you could put the services out there and hope that the revenue stream would cover it.  Selectman Schena asked the role county government played in fire service.  Mr. Miller explained that in other states the role of the Counties was huge but in Massachusetts the town primarily run themselves.  He commented that we were behind other parts of the country.  Selectman Schena also asked Mr. Miller’s opinion on an on call fire department.  Mr. Miller stated that there was too much training that was required for on going training for an on call department. 

Mr. Sylvia thanked Mr. Miller and Town Meeting for the appropriation for this study.  He explained that now we needed to begin the implementation process for some of Mr. Miller’s suggestions.   Mr. Miller explained that they not only provide these recommendations, but that they also provide follow up if it is requested.  
Chairman Tavares thanked Mr. Miller once again for all of his work and his report.
ANNUAL TOWN MEETING ARTICLES

ARTICLE 3: To see what action the Town will take under the provisions of G.L. c.44, §53E 1/2 regarding the establishment, annual re-authorization or renewal as the case may be of revolving funds, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN  
Mr. Bruce Miller, Finance Director, explained that he was recommending a Solid Waste Revolving account for the deposit of funds collection from the public at the transfer stations for recyclable items such as tires, gas tank, refrigerators, and hauled metal.  
Selectman Schena asked why this would not go into the enterprise fund.  Mr. Miller explained that when you are receiving funds for a specific purpose, a revolving fund should be created.  He explained that if we didn’t collect all revenues being anticipated then there would be the potential for a revenue deficit, which would then affect the recap.  He said that a revolving fund provides flexibility and precludes a risk of revenue deficit.   Selectman Schena stated that he was not comfortable with this because we were dealing with solid waste issues and he wanted more time to speak with Mr. Miller.  Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to recommend but there was no second.  The article was tabled until information could be gathered. 
ANNUAL TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)
ARTICLE 9: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds or borrow a sum of money for the construction and/or repair and/or purchase and/or lease and/or replacement of departmental buildings and/or equipment and/or capital facilities for various departments of the Town and/or for feasibility and other types of studies, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN
Mr. Sylvia explained that they have put a smaller amount of money into the capital plan for various reasons.  He explained that he and Mr. Miller had decided that they need to look differently at the funding of the capital plan.  He explained that the new funding strategy would not affect 2008 and that the debt service could be sustained in the capital plan.  
Mr. Miller explained that this is an exciting time when we start to evaluate different tools before us.  Mr. Miller went through his PowerPoint presentation and explained that the plan incorporated the capital plan overall into the budget process.  He explained that this used to be a separate component.   Mr. Miller explained that in addition to this new funding strategy, the presentation also included a detailed analysis of projected capital needs for FY2007 and beyond, including future capitalization funding strategies.  He further explained that the capital plan for FY2007 is introducing strategies that incorporates long-term horizons as part of the overall budget process rather than recommending a capital appropriation that looks at one fiscal year at a time.  The benefits to this proposed plan were significant including improvements being made in asset and financial management, including improvements in cash flow analysis and present value analysis.  By incorporating these tools, responsibility and accountability should be improved.  Mr. Miller explained that he wanted to implement capital leveraging by using local receipts in the year they are received rather than allowing these receipts to fall to free cash.
After the presentation, Chairman Tavares asked the Board if there were any questions regarding the rationale to the new strategy.  Chairman Tavares commented that even though there was nothing wrong with the past strategies, they decided to look at a better one because of the upcoming fiscal years.
The Selectmen asked several questions including but not limited to debt service, borrowing, interest amounts, free cash and leveraging. 
Selectman Quintal asked Mr. Miller why it took two years to certify free cash.  Mr. Miller responded that the Department of Revenue certifies it after you close your books, but by the time you appropriate the funds, FY06 will be funding fy08.  Selectman Quintal also asked if growth was up or down in the real estate tax.  Mr. Miller responded that they were projecting it to be up.  Mr. Quintal responded that he was not going to vote in favor of this for this year.  He commented that by waiting another year, they could be sure of a lot of other things. 
Selectman Schena stated that the process in which we rank the items was obsolete and he found very little value in it.  He asked that we please look at the process and refine it.  He also stated that the 8 million dollar item for the School’s HVAC System was tough for him as this was originally at 3 million dollars.  Mr. Montron responded that the scope of the project had changed dramatically because there was more work required than they realized and the cost of construction had increased as well.  Mr. Miller explained that they would not borrow the money until the work was completed.  
After a little more discussion, Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 3-1 to be recommended.  Selectman Quintal voted in opposition. 

SPECIAL TOWN MEETING ARTICLES

ARTICLE 2: To see if the Town will vote to transfer a sum of money to be added to funds already appropriated under Article 7 of the 2005 Annual Town Meeting for the purpose of supplementing departmental expenses, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN 
SPECIAL TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)
ARTICLE 2A:  To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money to the Unemployment Compensation Fund, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

ARTICLE 3: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money to pay certain unpaid bills, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

ARTICLE 4: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer or borrow a sum of money for the construction and/or repair and/or purchase and/or lease of buildings or equipment and/or for feasibility and other types of studies as follows:

A.  DPW truck 

B.  Police Car

C.  Insurance Receipts for the school

or take any other action relative thereto

BOARD OF SELECTMEN




Mr. Miller briefly went over all four (4) above transfer articles together from the Transfer sheet and explained each transfer and its amount to the Selectmen.  After reviewing the backup provided for each, the Selectmen voted:
Article 2 – Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend the article and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 to be recommended.  

Article 2a – Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend the article and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 to be recommended.  

Article 3 – Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend the article and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 to be recommended.  

Article 4 – Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend the article and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 to be recommended.  

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS

Solid Waste – Selectman Quintal asked if Mr. Sylvia, Ms. Arrighi, Mr. Crombie and Mr. Haskell could work together with the Solid Waste issue.  He asked Mr. Douylliez when we were going to start recycling our oil.  Mr. Douylliez responded that he had someone look at it and it was not feasible but that they do presently get money for drain oil.  Mr. Quintal asked Mr. Douylliez for a total what we received for the oil out of the vehicles at Camelot.  
Sewer Line on Castle Street – Vice Chairman Malaguti asked for a report from the DPW Director regarding the issue on Castle Street.  He explained that an individual wanted to tie in but Mr. Crombie told him he would have to pay to extend the line down his street.  Mr. Malaguti thought that they only had to pay for the line from the street to their home. 

Executive Session – Selectman Schena made a motion to enter into executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 6 –  real property.  Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 by roll call Quintal-yes, Malaguti-yes, Schena-yes, and Tavares-yes.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk
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